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In the month of Nisan, in Artaxerxes' 
twentieth year as king, after some wine was 
brought for the king, I picked up the cup of 
wine and gave it to the king. I had never 
been sad in his presence before.  
The king asked me, “Why do you look so 
sad? You aren't sick, are you? You must be 
troubled about something.” (I was really 
afraid.)  
“May the king live forever!” I said to the king. 
“Why shouldn't I look sad when the city, the 
place where my ancestors are buried, is in 
ruins and its gates are burned down?”  
“What do you want?” the king asked me. So 
I prayed to the God of heaven,  
and I asked the king, “If it pleases Your 
Majesty, and you are willing to grant my 
request, let me go to Judah, to the city 
where my ancestors are buried, so that I can 
rebuild it.”  

Nehemiah 2:1-5 (GW) 
 
 



 
2. 

The heartbreak informs you on “what” 
God is leading you to do.  
“How” you are to go about doing it is left 
for your mind to figure out.  
 
Then, while the queen was sitting beside 
him, the king asked me, “How long will you 
be gone, and when will you come back?” 
When I gave him a specific date, he was 
willing to let me go. I also asked the king, “If 
it pleases Your Majesty, let me have letters 
addressed to the governors {of the province} 
west of the Euphrates River. In the letters 
tell them to grant me safe conduct until I 
arrive in Judah. Also, let me have a letter 
addressed to Asaph, the supervisor of Your 
Majesty's forest. In the letter order him to 
give me wood for the gates of the fortress 
near the temple, for the city wall, and for the 
house I'll move into.” (The king let me have 
the letters, because God was guiding me.)  I 
went to the governors {of the province} west 
of the Euphrates River and gave them the 
king's letters. (The king had sent army 
officers and cavalry to be with me.)  
But when Sanballat the Horonite and Tobiah 
the Ammonite servant heard this, they were 
very upset that someone had come to give 
the people of Israel so much assistance.  I 
went to Jerusalem and was there for three 
days.  

Nehemiah 2:6-11 (GW) 
 

 
The idea that the plans are up to you may 
scare you because: 
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1. You don’t want to do anything wrong or 
stupid  

 
2. (more commonly) you can’t see far 

enough down the road to feel 
comfortable making plans  

 
During the night I went out with a few men 
without telling anyone what my God had 
inspired me to do for Jerusalem. The only 
animal I had was the one I was riding.  
I went through Valley Gate that night toward 
Snake Fountain and Dung Gate and 
examined the places where the walls of 
Jerusalem were broken down and where its 
gates had been burned.  
Passing through Fountain Gate, I arrived at 
King's Pool, but the animal I was riding 
couldn't get through.  
 So I went through the valley that night and 
examined the wall. Then I turned back, 
entered Valley Gate, and returned.  
The officials didn't know where I had gone or 
what I had done. I hadn't yet told the Jews, 
the priests, the leaders, the other officials, or 
any of the rest who would be doing the 
work.   Then I told them, “You see the 
trouble we're in. Jerusalem is in ruins, and 
its gates are burned down. Let's rebuild the 
wall of Jerusalem, and we will no longer be 
insulted.” Then I told them that my God had 
been guiding me and what the king had told 
me. They replied, “Let's begin to rebuild.” So 
they encouraged one another to begin this 
God-pleasing work. When Sanballat the 
Horonite, Tobiah the Ammonite servant, and 
Geshem the Arab heard about this, they 
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made fun of us and ridiculed us. They 
asked, “What are you doing? Are you going 
to rebel against the king?”  “The God of 
heaven will give us success,” I answered 
them. “We, his servants, are going to 
rebuild. You have no property or claim or 
historic right in Jerusalem.”  

Nehemiah 2:12-20 (GW) 
 
Conclusion: 
I, John, am your brother and your partner in 
suffering and in God’s Kingdom and in the 
patient endurance to which Jesus calls us. I 
was exiled to the island of Patmos for 
preaching the word of God and for my 
testimony about Jesus. 

Revolution 1:9 (NLT) 
 
We are a part of a family of faith that is filled 
with joys, sorrows, suffering, victories, pain 
healing, weakness and strength. That family 
needs operate in this ecosystem where an 
ongoing exchange of giving and receiving 
keeps the whole body heathy and growing. 
Beyond the family of faith, we live in a larger 
community of people with the same ups and 
downs, but facing them without access to 
the grace, mercy and resources of Christ.  
You can help solve something. Allow your 
heart to be broken, fill your mind with ideas 
and wisdom and make an honest 
assessment of what solving this will require. 
Then make a plan for as far as you can see 
from where you are and take prayer-
saturated steps of action. Meaning and 
happiness are on the other side of those 
actions.   
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